

## Antagonistic symbiosis: The social construction of China's foreign policy

EVES, Lewis <a href="http://orcid.org/0000-0003-0294-469X">http://orcid.org/0000-0003-0294-469X</a>

Available from Sheffield Hallam University Research Archive (SHURA) at: https://shura.shu.ac.uk/32674/

This document is the Published Version [VoR]

## Citation:

EVES, Lewis (2023). Antagonistic symbiosis: The social construction of China's foreign policy. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. [Article]

## Copyright and re-use policy

See <a href="http://shura.shu.ac.uk/information.html">http://shura.shu.ac.uk/information.html</a>



Asia Pacific Viewpoint 2023 ISSN 1360-7456

# Antagonistic symbiosis: The social construction of China's foreign policy

Lewis Eves\*,1

\*Sheffield Hallam University, Howard Street, Sheffield, South Yorkshire S1 1WB, UK. Present address: <sup>1</sup>68 Shirland Street. Chesterfield, Derbyshire S417NH, UK.

Abstract: China is often considered as motivated by a desire to challenge the international status quo, a challenge the West is trying to mitigate. Social constructivists account for this challenge via a norm of nationalistic assertiveness in Chinese foreign policy; a norm constructed in the synergetic relationship between China's Communist Party and its nationalist movement. However, this work argues that Chinese foreign policy is motivated, in part, by nationalist pressure arising from an antagonistically symbiotic relationship between the Communist Party and China's nationalist movement. This understanding is significant as it indicates that western policies are paradoxically factoring in the emergence of a challenger China. © 2023 Victoria University of Wellington and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

Keywords: China, foreign policy, nationalism, security paradox, social constructivism

#### 1. Introduction

China's foreign policy is often presented as a challenge the international status quo, motivated by the egoistic pursuit of power and surpassing the United States as the dominant international actors (Taffer, 2020). This perspective informs western policies toward China. For example, the United States has described China as posing a 'sustained challenge' (The White House, 2021: 8). Meanwhile, the UK is developing its 'China-facing capabilities' (HM Government, 2021: 22), and Australia has purchased nuclear submarines to offset China's increasing naval strength (Masterson, 2021).

Social constructivism posits that norms of behaviour are constructed through an actor's social interactions (Wendt, 1992). Applying this understanding to Chinese foreign policy, scholars have written about how a rising China is changing the international status quo by reshaping norms of international politics in its relationships with other global actors (Turner and Nymalm, 2019; Wang, 2019; Smith, 2021). Additionally, social constructivism has been used to understand norms of assertive Chinese foreign policy behaviour as a product of socio-political relationships within China, predominately the relationship

between the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) and China's nationalist movement (Zhao, 2004; Sullivan and Wang, 2023). Sullivan and Wang (2023) argue that a synergetic relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement results in a norm of nationalistically assertive Chinese foreign policy behaviour. The same behaviour which the West considers a challenge to the international status quo.

This work builds upon the existing literature on the domestic social construction of China's foreign policy, accepting that nationalistic assertiveness is a norm of Chinese foreign policy derived from the relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement. However, it focusses on the mechanics of CCP-nationalist relations to present an alternative understanding to Sullivan and Wang's (2023) notion of the norm being derived from a synergetic relationship.

This work argues that China's foreign policy is motivated, in part, by nationalist pressure arising from the antagonistically symbiotic relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement. While there is mutual benefit in the relationship, the relationship is detrimental to one or both parties in the long-term. First, the symbiosis in the relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement is outlined. The antagonistic

nature of this symbiotic relationship is then discussed, considering how nationalist pressure shapes China's actions as an international actor. With the benefit of this alternative understanding of the relationship underpinning the social construction of Chinese foreign policy, it is argued that the West's assumption of a challenger China risks becoming a self-fulfilling prophecy.

## 2. A symbiotic relationship

This section establishes the relationship presented by the existing literature, albeit presenting it as symbiotic rather than synergetic. Symbiosis refers to a mutually beneficial relationship between two organisms, for example, in the association between various fungi and plant species which share metabolic functions (Matveeva et al., 2018). The relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement is similarly mutually beneficial, with the CCP increasingly drawing regime legitimacy from nationalism while the nationalist movement is promoted and sustained by the CCP. This phenomenon is outlined below.

After Mao's death in 1976, the CCP could no longer draw upon Mao's cult of personality for regime legitimacy (Coble, 2007). Hence, since the early-1980s, the CCP has premised its regime's legitimacy on the twin pillars of economics and nationalism (Coble, 2007). Economically, the CCP presented itself as a steward of economic success, enacting economic reforms which have raised over 800 million Chinese people out of poverty (Denmark, 2018). Meanwhile, the CCP began retelling Chinese history to construct contemporary Chinese nationalism. Under Mao, China's history was told through an ideological lens, culminating with the CCP's liberation of China from its bourgeois oppressors (Coble, 2007). This was replaced by the CCP's nationalist narrative, promoting stories of China's victimisation by foreign imperialists, which only ended with the CCP's establishment of the People's Republic of China (Reilly, 2004). For example, the Second Sino-Japanese War (the Chinese theatre of the Second World War) was previously considered a tale of the shared exploitation of the Chinese and Japanese proletariat by militaristic bourgeois elites (Coble, 2007). Now, it is considered an epic of Chinese national resistance, including both prole and bourgeois, against a belligerent foreign power (Mitter, 2013).

The twin pillar model is faltering as China struggles with major economic challenges. These include low per-capita productivity, a shrinking labour force, and an over-reliance on the manufacturing sector (World Bank, n.d.). Resultantly, economic prosperity is harder for the CCP to guarantee, with China's 2018 growth rate dropping to 6.6%, standing in stark contrast with rates of 10%+ in the 2000s (World Bank, n.d.). The CCP is aware that this undermines the economic pillar; numerous CCP officials have expressed concern that stagnating growth and increasing unemployment could trigger social unrest (Kuo, 2019). Given these economic challenges, the CCP is left to increasingly rely upon the nationalist pillar to maintain its regime legitimacy. This phenomenon can be observed in the increasingly nationalistic rhetoric of the CCP. For example, President Xi (cited in BBC News, 2021) portrayed the CCP as China's protector and vanguard in his speech at the CCP's 100th anniversary celebration in 2021, promising that the CCP will 'never allow anyone to bully, oppress or subjugate China.'.

Meanwhile, China's nationalist movement benefits from the CCP's promotion of nationalism. As stated, contemporary Chinese nationalism was constructed by the CCP through nationalist narratives of Chinese history. The CCP propagated, and continues to propagate, this narrative through school curricula, public events and memorials, and nationalistic television shows and media (Coble, 2007). In the early 2010s, the CCP sanctioned hundreds of films and television shows set during the Second Sino-Japanese War. Many of these were obvious in their message of national unity around the CCP being the best means to resist foreign victimisation (Steinfeld, 2015). Together, the television shows and films achieved a 70% share of China's television and film market in 2012 (Steinfeld, 2015). Evidently, the CCP's efforts offer China's nationalist movement a large support base among the Chinese people due to their nationalistic education and conditioning.

Chinese nationalists are encouraged to further spread the CCP's nationalist narrative, often doing so at a grass-roots level without direct oversight from the CCP. This was demonstrated when a local history group fundraised to convert a wartime watchtower into a 'patriotic

education centre' (Reilly, 2004: 288). Another example is found in the actions of online nationalist activists, such as the Little Pink group, a predominately female group of thousands of activists who actively promote the narrative on Chinese social media (Fang and Repnikova, 2018). These efforts benefit China's nationalist movement by consolidating its support base and self-sustain the CCP's efforts to maintain their regime legitimacy through the nationalist narrative.

Clearly, there is mutually beneficial symbiosis in this relationship. The CCP relies increasingly upon nationalism to maintain its regime legitimacy in the face of stagnating prosperity. Meanwhile, China's nationalist movement benefits from the CCP's promotion of nationalism while its grassroots activism further propagates the nationalist narrative which underpins the CCP's legitimacy.

## 3. Antagonistic symbiosis

Antagonistic symbiosis is, in the longer-term, detrimental to one or both of the symbiotic partners, as when a symbiotic fungus outgrows its host plant and damages the plant's root structures (Tikhonovich and Provorov, 2008). Similarly, China's nationalist movement is outgrowing the CCP's societal controls, constraining the CCP's autonomy in its management of China's foreign affairs.

China's nationalist movement is diverse, but its various groups and organisations are particularly sensitive to what they consider affronts to the Chinese nation (Coble, 2007). Some organisations have formal links with the CCP, such as the Communist Youth League. Others operate more independently, for example online activists among China's diaspora population (Modongal, 2016). These groups subscribe to a broad nationalist agenda concerning Chinese foreign policy, expecting the CCP to use economic and military strength to pursue China's national interests (Abbott, 2016). More specifically, they desire justice for historical victimisation, recognition of China as a world power, mobilisation against threats to Chinese sovereignty, and respect for China's sphere of influence (Boylan et al., 2020). This was observed in their reaction to the assassination of former Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe, as nationalist groups were vocal online in

condemning what they believed to be Japanese efforts to undermine China's regional hegemony during Abe's premiership (Allen-Ebrahimian, 2022). Their condemnation often referenced historical Japanese victimisation of China during the Second Sino-Japanese War (Liu and Kine, 2022).

The CCP's increasing reliance on nationalism confers political influence upon China's nationalist movement. This is evident as the CCP has been increasingly reluctant to constrain popular expressions of nationalism as China's economy has stagnated. In 2005, when China's growth rate was 11.9% (World Bank, n.d.), tens-of-thousands of Chinese nationalists participated in protests against the perceived downplay of wartime atrocities in Japanese school textbooks (Watts, 2005). The CCP responded by shutting down public transport in protesting cities and deploying riot police to protect Japanese nationals, while the Minister for Public Security declared the protests to be illegal (Yardley, 2005). In contrast, in 2012, when China's growth rate had dropped to 7.86%, the CCP was notably silent during similarly large anti-Japanese protests following Japan's nationalisation of the disputed Senkaku/Diaoyu islands (Gries et al., 2016).

Moreover, the CCP initially responded to Japan's nationalisation of the islands diplomatically by lodging formal complaints against Japan and submitting evidence of its territorial claim for UN arbitration (Green *et al.*, 2017). However, this changed after the start of the anti-Japanese protests. The nationalistic protesters were highly critical of the CCP's initial response to the islands dispute. One protester demonstrating outside of the Japanese embassy explained that:

We think that the government is too soft ... China should make its own demands as a great power. (Buckley, 2012)

A protester in Shanghai was less diplomatic about the nationalist movement's opinion of the CCP's handling of the dispute:

[President] Hu Jintao and those people are useless and impotent before Japan's provocations. (Buckley, 2012)

Clearly, China's nationalist movement was critical of the CCP for not responding to Japan in line with the nationalist agenda. This posed a risk to the CCP's nationalist credentials which, if left

unchecked, could undermine the nationalist pillar of CCP legitimacy. The CCP acquiesced to nationalist pressure, pivoting away from a diplomatic response to a more nationalistic one overnight. The day after the height of the anti-Japanese protests, then Vice-President Xi Jinping gave a speech condemning Japan (Branigan, 2012). Concurrently, regional CCP branches began actively engaging with the protests, muting criticism of the CCP by emphasising anti-Japanese sentiment (Wallace and Weiss, 2015).

The CCP's growing reliance on China's nationalist movement confers the latter with significant influence in their relationship. This is apparent in the CCP's increased reluctance to constrain popular expressions of nationalism and the nationalist movement's ability to shape foreign policy to align with its agenda. Alternatively, Reilly (2011) believes that the CCP has effective social control over China's nationalist movement via its propaganda infrastructure. This interpretation posits that there is no nationalist pressure on the CCP's foreign policy decision-making, with the CCP able to leverage its societal controls to alleviate criticism without acquiescence to Chinese nationalists.

However, the CCP repeatedly fails to restrain nationalist activism against foreign actors. For example, despite calls to desist from the CCP, nationalist activists undertook an anti-foreign smear campaign on social media following international criticism of the 2020 crackdown on Hong Kong (Lo, 2020). The Communist Youth League, a nationalist organisation affiliated with the CCP, joined the campaign (Kecheng, 2020), demonstrating that the CCP struggles to exercise control over formally linked nationalist organisations (Eves, 2022). Notably, nationalist hacktivists hijacked the Twitter account of the Chinese embassy in Paris, posting a picture of the United States as a personification of death visiting Hong Kong (Lo, 2020). The embassy immediately deleted the image and issued apologies to both the United States and France (Keyser, 2020).

This example is significant as quickly apologising is consistent with the CCP struggling to constrain the excesses of Chinese nationalism. It shows that Chinese nationalists are evading the CCP's societal controls, being able and willing to hijack state propaganda infrastructure to pursue their agenda when they perceive the CCP as failing to fulfil its

nationalist credentials. Evidently, the CCP's ability to leverage its propaganda infrastructure is more limited than Reilly (2011) suggests. This indicates that the CCP is unable to mitigate nationalist pressure to pursue a nationalistically assertive foreign policy.

This constitutes an antagonistically symbiotic relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement. There is mutual benefit in the relationship as the CCP draws legitimacy from the nationalist movement, while the nationalist movement is sustained by the CCP's nationalist narrative of Chinese history. However, as the nationalist movement continues to grow while also evading the CCP's societal controls, the CCP is increasingly obliged to adhere to the nationalist movement's foreign policy agenda. This undermines the CCP's foreign policy autonomy, predisposing Chinese foreign policy to be nationalistically assertive in nature, even when the CCP favours a diplomatic path. Like a plant that is threatened by its fungal symbiotic partner outgrowing said plant's root system, the CCP is constrained by a nationalist movement which it has overcultured and is over-reliant upon. To this end, China's nationalistically assertive foreign policy is motivated, at least in part, by the antagonistically symbiotic relationship that exists between the CCP and China's nationalist movement.

### 4. Why it matters

As stated in the introduction, this work does not challenge the nationalistically assertive norm of Chinese foreign policy behaviour presented by Sullivan and Wang (2023). It emphasises that the domestic political relationship underpinning this socially constructed norm is not born of nationalistic synergy between the CCP and China's nationalist movement. Rather, the relationship between these two groups is antagonistically symbiotic. To some observers, this nuance of the relationship between the CCP and China's nationalist movement will be semantical. The result is still a nationalistically assertive foreign policy despite the exact nature of the relationship.

However, understanding antagonistic symbiosis to define the relationship from which the norm of nationalistic assertiveness derives is significant. A synergetic understanding suggests that China is

inherently motivated by a desire to challenge the status quo as an aim of both the CCP and Chinese nationalists. This validates western assumptions of a challenger China. Meanwhile, an antagonistically symbiotic understanding acknowledges that the CCP is not inherently motivated by a desire to challenge the status quo, contradicting notions of a challenger China.

Moreover, it indicates that western policies risk becoming self-fulfilling prophecies by provoking China. This argument is presented in accordance with Booth and Wheeler's (2007) security paradox concept. A cyclical phenomenon of growing tensions in which actor A, feeling insecure due to actor B's behaviour, takes measures to address their insecurity. However, these measures trigger insecurity for actor B, whose measures to address their own insecurity triggers further insecurity for actor A, and so on. If left unchecked, this cycle of growing tensions can escalate into conflict, even if there was no initial ill-will between the parties involved (Booth and Wheeler, 2007). Western policy could trigger Chinese nationalists to pressure the CCP to enact assertive foreign policies that compound western insecurities, in the manner of a cyclical security paradox.

An example in which cyclical security paradox mechanics can be observed concerns Taiwan, China considers Taiwan part of its sovereign territory and regaining control of Taiwan is a prominent cause of Chinese nationalism (Wallace and Weiss, 2015). The Taiwanese president visited the United States, which supports Taiwan militarily, in March 2023. This caused nationalist outrage in China, shortly followed by Chinese military exercises simulating attacks on Taiwanese strategic assets (Lee and Blanchard, 2023). In line with the security paradox concept, these exercises caused further insecurity in the West, leading the United States to provide Taiwan with 29 surface-to-air missile launcher systems (Tang, 2023). This action further outraged Chinese nationalists and was followed by threats from Chinese President Xi Jinping to US President Joe Biden that the will of the Chinese people 'cannot be defied' (Xi Jinping cited in The Economist, 2023). This, in turn, risked further antagonising western observers who may continue to act in a way that antagonises China.

By failing to appreciate the antagonistically symbiotic basis of the socially constructed norm

of a nationalistically assertive Chinese foreign policy, western policies risk a self-fulfilling prophecy. In provoking Chinese nationalists who will pressure the CCP to respond in adherence with norms of nationalistic assertiveness, western policies intended to ease anxieties over a challenger China may factor in the emergence of a Chinese challenge to the status quo.

#### 5 Conclusion

This work has contributed an alternative understanding of the relationship underpinning the nationalistically assertive norm of Chinese foreign policy. It has presented Chinese foreign policy as motivated, in part, by nationalist pressure arising from the CCP's antagonistically symbiotic relationship with China's nationalist movement. The symbiosis of this relationship is found in the mutually beneficial arrangement in which the CCP draws regime legitimacy from nationalism, while the nationalist movement is sustained by the CCP's nationalist narratives of Chinese history. However, this symbiotic relationship is antagonistic in nature. The nationalist movement is conferred with significant political influence and is outgrowing the CCP's societal controls. Nationalists can constrain the CCP's foreign policy autonomy by pressuring it to enact nationalistic policies in response to what they consider affronts to the Chinese nation. Understanding Chinese foreign policy in this way is significant as it provides the basis for seeing the flaws of western policies toward China. Namely, that western efforts to mitigate a challenger China risk becoming a self-fulfilling prophecy by triggering Chinese nationalists who might pressure the CCP to pose the challenge the West seeks to avert.

#### Conflict of Interest

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

#### References

Abbott, T.F. (2016) Chinese nationalism or the Chinese Communist Party: Who is really guiding China's foreign policy? Retrieved 12 June 2021, from Website: http://www.inquiriesjournal.com/articles/1455/chinese-nationalism-or-the-chinese-communist-party-who-is-really-guiding-chinas-foreign-policy

- Allen-Ebrahimian, B. (2022) Chinese nationalist celebration of Abe's death underscores anti-Japanese sentiment. Retrieved 23 July 2022, from Website: https://www.axios.com/2022/07/12/abe-assasination-china-reaction
- BBC News (2021) CCP 100: Xi Warns China will not be 'oppressed' in anniversary speech. Retrieved 1 June 2021, from Website: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-57648236
- Booth, K. and N.J. Wheeler (2007) *The security dilemma:* Fear, cooperation and Trust in World politics. Chippenham: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Boylan, B.M., J. McBeath and B. Wang (2020) US-China relations: Nationalism, the trade war, and COVID-19, Fudan Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences 14: 23–40. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40647-020-00302-6
- Branigan, T. (2012) Japan's purchase of disputed islands is a farce, says China's next leader. Retrieved 16 September 2020, from Website: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/sep/19/china-japan-senkaku-diaoyu-islands
- Buckley, C. (2012) Analysis: Chinese leaders may come to regret anti-Japanese protests. Retrieved 8 August 2020, from Website: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-iapan-politics-idUSBRE88I0AU20120919
- Coble, P.M. (2007) China's 'new remembering' of the anti-Japanese war of resistance, 1937–1945, *The China Quarterly* 190: 394–410.
- Denmark, A. (2018) 40 Years Ago, Deng Xiaoping changed China – And the world [article], 19 December. Retrieved 13 April 2021, from Website: https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/12/ 19/40-years-ago-deng-xiaoping-changed-china-and-the-world/
- Green, M., K. Hicks, Z. Cooper, J. Schaus and J. Douglas (2017) Counter coercion series: Senkaku islands nationalization crisis. Retrieved 93 August 2021, from Website: https://amti.csis.org/counter-co-senkaku-nationalization/
- Eves, L. (2022) Legitimacy and nationalism: China's motivations and the dangers of assumptions. Retrieved 13 January 2022, from Website: https://www.e-ir.info/ 2022/01/13/legitimacy-and-nationalism-chinas-motivati ons-and-the-dangers-of-assumptions/
- Fang, K. and M. Repnikova (2018) Demistfying 'little pink': The creation of a gendered label for nationalist activists in China, *New Media and Society* 20(6): 2162–2185. https://doi.org/10.1177/1461444817731923
- Gries, P.H., D. Steiger and T. Wang (2016) Popular nationalism and China's Japan policy: The Diaoyu Islands protests, 2012–2013, *Journal of Contemporary China* 25(98): 264–276. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564. 2015.1075714
- HM Government (2021) Global Britain in a competitive age:
  The integrated review of security, defense, development and foreign policy. Retrieved 17 May 2021, from Website: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/969402/The\_Integrated\_Review\_of\_Security\_\_Defence\_\_Development\_and\_Foreign\_Policy.pdf
- Kecheng, F. (2020) The long read: Is cyber-nationalism on the rise in China? Retrieved 29 June 2021, from Website: https://theasiadialogue.com/2020/02/07/thelong-read-is-cyber-nationalism-on-the-rise-in-china/

- Keyser, Z. (2020) Chinese embassy in France tweets anti-US, anti-Israel imagery in error. Retrieved 17 June 2020, from Website: https://www.jpost.com/international/ chinese-embassy-in-france-tweets-anti-us-anti-israelimagery-in-error-629403
- Kuo, L. (2019) China warns of 'tough struggle' as it cuts growth target to lowest since 1990. Retrieved 7 March 2021, from Website: https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2019/mar/05/china-economy-target-cut-tough-str uggle-ahead-li-kegiang
- Lee, Y. and B. Blanchard (2023) *China simulates striking Taiwan on second day of drills*. Retrieved 1 July 2023, from Website: https://www.reuters.com/world/us-says-it-is-monitoring-chinas-drills-around-taiwan-closely-2023-04-08/
- Liu, N. and P. Kine (2022) *China's internet expresses glee at Abe's assassination*. Retrieved 1 September 2022, from Website: https://www.politico.com/news/2022/07/08/china-internet-abe-assassination-00044788
- Lo, K. (2020) China battles to control nationalist narrative on social media. Retrieved 25 January 2021, from Website: https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/30 86698/china-battles-control-nationalist-narrative-social-
- Masterson, J. (2021) *U.S., UK Pledge Nuclear Submarines* for Australia. Retrieved 3 November 2021, from Website: https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2021-10/news/us-uk-pledge-nuclear-submarines-australia
- Matveeva, T., N. Provorov and J.P.T. Valkonen (2018) Editorial: Cooperative adaptation and evolution in plant–microbe systems, *Frontiers in Plant Science* 9: 1090. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2018.01090/full
- Mitter, R. (2013) *China's war with Japan 1937–1945: The struggle for survival.* Milton Kevnes: Penguin Books.
- Modongal, S. (2016) Development of nationalism in China, Cogent Social Sciences 2(1): 1–7. https://doi.org/10. 1080/23311886.2016.1235749
- Reilly, J. (2004) China's history activists and the war of resistance against Japan: History in the making, *Asian Survey* 44(2): 276–294. https://doi.org/10.1525/as. 2004.44.2.276
- Reilly, J. (2011) Strong society, smart state: The rise of public opinion in China's Japan policy. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Smith, S.N. (2021) China's 'major country diplomacy': Legitimation and foreign policy change, *Foreign Policy Analysis* 17(2): 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1093/fpa/orab002
- Steinfeld, J. (2015) Screened shots: The Chinese film industry's obsession with portraying Japan's invasion during World War, *Index on Censorship* 44(1): 103–106. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306422015570538
- Sullivan, J. and W. Wang (2023) China's 'wolf warrior diplomacy': The interaction of formal diplomacy and cybernationalism, *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* 52(1): 68–88. https://doi.org/10.1177/18681026221079841
- Taffer, A.D. (2020) Threat and opportunity: Chinese wedging in the Senkaku/Diaoyu dispute, *Asian Security* 16(2): 157–178. https://doi.org/10.1080/14799855.2019.1567493
- Tang, D. (2023) Taiwan gets rocket launchers early as fears grow of Chinese invasion. Retrieved 17 July 2023, from Website: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/taiwan-gets-

- us-rocket-launchers-early-as-fears-grow-of-chinese-invasi on-wxphirml
- The Economist (2023) When it comes to a war with Taiwan, many Chinese urge caution. Retrieved 18 July 2023, from https://www.economist.com/china/2023/06/19/when-it-comes-to-a-war-with-taiwan-many-chinese-urge-caution
- The White House (2021) Renewing America's advantages: Interim national security strategic guidance. Retrieved 28 March 2021, from Website: https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf
- Tikhonovich, I.A. and N.A. Provorov (2008) From plantmicrobe interactions to Symbiogenetics: A universal paradigm for the interspecies genetic integration, *Annals of Applied Biology* 154(3): 341–350. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1744-7348.2008.00306.x
- Turner, O. and N. Nymalm (2019) Morality and progress: IR narratives on international revisionism and the status quo, *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 32(4): 407–428. https://doi.org/10.1080/09557571.2019.1623173
- Wallace, J. and J.C. Weiss (2015) The political geography of nationalist protest in China, *The China Quarterly* 222: 403–429. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0305741015000417

- Wang, Y. (2019) Proximation theory and the construction of international values: A case study of president Xi Jinping's speech at the 70th session of the UN General Assembly, *Journal of Language Teaching and Research* 10(6): 1332–1340. https://doi.org/10.17507/iltr 1006.24
- Watts, J. (2005) Violence flares as the Chinese rage at Japan. Retrieved 16 June 20, from Website: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2005/apr/17/china.japan
- Wendt, A. (1992) Anarchy is what states make of it: The social constructivism of power politics, *International Organization* 46(2): 391–425.
- World Bank. (n.d.) *The world bank in China*. Retrieved 21 March 2021, from Website: https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview
- Yardley, J. (2005) *China Moves to Crack Down on Protests Against Japan*. Retrieved 24 April 2021, from Website:
  https://www.nytimes.com/2005/04/23/world/asia/chinamoves-to-crack-down-on-protests-against-japan.html
- Zhao, S. (2004) A nation state by construction: Dynamics of modern Chinese nationalism. Redwood, CA: Stanford University Press.